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After this the king sat, with his son by his side and the viziers sitting before him, and summoned his chief officers and the folk of the city. Then the
prince turned to the viziers and said to them, "See, O wicked viziers, that which God hath done and the speedy [coming of] relief." But they
answered not a word and the king said, "It sufficeth me that there is nothing alive but rejoiceth with me this day, even to the birds in the sky, but ye,
your breasts are straitened. Indeed, this is the greatest of ill-will in you to me, and had I hearkened to you, my regret had been prolonged and I had
died miserably of grief." "O my father," quoth the prince, "but for the fairness of thy thought and thy judgment and thy longanimity and
deliberation in affairs, there had not bedded thee this great joyance. Hadst thou slain me in haste, repentance would have been sore on thee and long
grief, and on this wise doth he who ensueth haste repent.".When the morning morrowed, the first who presented himself before the Amir was the
Cadi Amin el Hukm, leaning on two of his black slaves; and he was crying out and calling [on God] for aid and saying, "O crafty and perfidious
Amir, thou depositedst with me a woman [yesternight] and broughtest her into my house and my dwelling-place, and she arose [in the night] and
took from me the good of the little orphans, (96) six great bags, [containing each a thousand dinars, (97) and made off;] but as for me, I will say no
more to thee except in the Sultan's presence." (98) When the Master of the Police heard these words, he was troubled and rose and sat down; then
he took the Cadi and seating him by his side, soothed him and exhorted him to patience, till he had made an end of talk, when he turned to the
officers and questioned them. They fixed the affair on me and said, "We know nothing of this affair but from Captain Muineddin." So the Cadi
turned to me and said, "Thou wast of accord with this woman, for she said she came from the Citadel.".So she arose and tearing her clothes, went in
to the king, in the presence of the viziers, and cast herself upon him, saying, "O king, falleth my shame not upon thee and fearest thou not
reproach? Indeed, this is not of the behoof of kings that their jealousy over their women should be thus [laggard]. Thou art heedless and all the folk
of the realm prate of thee, men and women. So either slay him, that the talk may be cut off, or slay me, if thy soul will not consent to his slaughter."
Thereupon the king's wrath waxed hot and he said to her, "I have no pleasure in his continuance [on life] and needs must I slay him this day. So
return to thy house and comfort thy heart.".84. Dibil el Khuzai with the Lady and Muslim ben el Welid dclxx.? ? ? ? ? That I am the pledge of
passion still and that my longing love And eke my yearning do overpass all longing that was aye..So she gave him all that she possessed and he
sold it and paid the rest of her price; after which there remained to him a hundred dirhems. These he spent and lay that night with the damsel in all
delight of life, and his soul was like to fly for joy; but when he arose in the morning, he sat weeping and the damsel said to him, 'What aileth thee to
weep?' And he said, 'I know not if my father be dead, and he hath none other heir but myself; and how shall I win to him, seeing I have not a
dirhem?' Quoth she, 'I have a bracelet; do thou sell it and buy small pearls with the price. Then bray them and fashion them into great pearls, and
thereon thou shalt gain much money, wherewith we may make our way to thy country.' So he took the bracelet and repairing to a goldsmith, said to
him, 'Break up this bracelet and sell it.' But he said, 'The king seeketh a good (183) bracelet; I will go to him and bring thee the price thereof.' So he
carried the bracelet to the Sultan and it pleased him greatly, by reason of the goodliness of its workmanship. Then he called an old woman, who
was in his palace, and said to her, 'Needs must I have the mistress of this bracelet, though but for a single night, or I shall die.' And the old woman
answered, 'I will bring her to thee.'.There was once a king named Suleiman Shah, who was goodly of polity and judgment, and he had a brother
who died and left a daughter. So Suleiman Shah reared her on the goodliest wise and the girl grew up, endowed with reason and perfection, nor was
there in her time a fairer than she. Now the king had two sons, one of whom he had appointed in himself that he would marry her withal, and the
other purposed in himself that he would take her. The elder son's name was Belehwan and that of the younger Melik Shah, and the girl was called
Shah Khatoun..Then the old queen and her daughter and son-in-law embarked in the ship and setting sail, fared on till they came to the land of
Mekran. Their arrival there befell at the last of the day; so they passed the night in the ship, and when the day was near to break, the young king
went down from the ship, that he might go to the bath, and made for the market. As he drew near the bath, the cook met him by the way and knew
him; so he laid hands on him and binding his arms fast behind him, carried him to his house, where he clapped the old shackles on his feet and
straightway cast him back into his whilom place of duresse..Sharper, Story of the Old, ii. 187..Then he sent for the old man, the Muezzin, and when
the messenger came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him, he feared the denunciation of the damsel and
accompanied him to the palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him by laughed at him. When he came into the
presence of the Commander of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that he could not speak]. The Khalif laughed at
him and said to him, "O elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord," answered the old man (and indeed he was in the
sorest of that which may be of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done nought, and do thou enquire of my conduct." The
Khalif laughed at him and ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and made him chief of the Muezzins in
his mosque..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police dciv.? ? ? ? ? I wept, but those who spied to part us had no ruth On me nor on
the fires that in my vitals flare..? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt
his eyes hath driven me to despair..THE TWO KINGS AND THE VIZIER'S DAUGHTERS. (154).As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her
longing for her son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and
could not make mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King
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Suleiman Shah, and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my
servant from my childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,'
answered he, 'this is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest
thine honour fall into suspicion with the king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his
uncle.' Quoth she, 'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts
pasturing sheep and let me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,'
answered she. 'Take all thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of him.'.Endeavour against Persistent Ill Fortune, Of the Uselessness of, i.
70..He gave not over going and the journey was pleasant to him, till they came to a goodly land, abounding in birds and wild beasts, whereupon El
Abbas started a gazelle and shot it with an arrow. Then he dismounted and cutting its throat, said to his servant, "Alight thou and skin it and carry it
to the water." Aamir answered him [with "Hearkening and obedience"] and going down to the water, kindled a fire and roasted the gazelle's flesh.
Then they ate their fill and drank of the water, after which they mounted again and fared on diligently, and Aamir still unknowing whither El Abbas
was minded to go. So he said to him, "O my lord, I conjure thee by God the Great, wilt thou not tell me whither thou intendest?" El Abbas looked
at him and made answer with the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband Sift Dust dcccclxxxvi.Dadbin (King) and his
Viziers, Story of, i. 104..All those who were present marvelled at this story with the utmost marvel, and the twelfth officer came forward and said,
'I will tell you a pleasant trait that I had from a certain man, concerning an adventure that befell him with one of the thieves. (Quoth he).May the
place of my session ne'er lack thee! Oh, why, iii. 118.? ? ? ? ? u. Prince Behram of Persia and the Princess Ed Detma dxcvii.? ? ? ? ? Be patient
under its calamities, For all things have an issue soon or late..? ? ? ? ? Quoth thou, "The goodliest of things is patience and its use: Its practice still
mankind doth guide to all that's fair and fine.".It is told that there was once, in the city of Baghdad, a comely and well-bred youth, fair of face, tall
of stature and slender of shape. His name was Alaeddin and he was of the chiefs of the sons of the merchants and had a shop wherein he sold and
bought One day, as he sat in his shop, there passed by him a girl of the women of pleasure, (253) who raised her eyes and casting a glance at the
young merchant, saw written in a flowing hand on the forepart (254) of the door of his shop, these words, "VERILY, THERE IS NO CRAFT BUT
MEN'S CRAFT, FORASMUCH AS IT OVERCOMETH WOMEN'S CRAFT." When she beheld this, she was wroth and took counsel with
herself, saying, "As my head liveth, I will assuredly show him a trick of the tricks of women and prove the untruth of (255) this his
inscription!".Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death
and the term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and
but for him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of
accomplishing his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she,
'What is it?' And he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him
thereto, and indeed the king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst
truly; but how shall we do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou
shall have my help in whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed.
Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clii.? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story xxv.? ? ? ? ? We spent the night in passing the cup, my mates and
I, Till in the Eastward heaven the day-star did appear..Asleep and Awake, i. 5..Then she turned and saw within the chamber an old man, comely of
hoariness, venerable of aspect, who was dancing on apt and goodly wise, a dance the like whereof none might avail unto. So she sought refuge with
God the Most High from Satan the Stoned (193) and said, 'I will not give over what I am about, for that which God decreeth, He carrieth into
execution.' Accordingly, she went on singing till the old man came up to her and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'Well done, O Queen of the
East and the West! May the world be not bereaved of thee! By Allah, indeed thou art perfect of qualities and ingredients, O Tuhfet es Sudour! (194)
Dost thou know me?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'but methinks thou art of the Jinn.' Quoth he, 'Thou sayst sooth; I am the Sheikh Aboultawaif
(195) Iblis, and I come to thee every night, and with me thy sister Kemeriyeh, for that she loveth thee and sweareth not but by thy life; and her life
is not pleasant to her, except she come to thee and see thee, what while thou seest her not. As for me, I come to thee upon an affair, wherein thou
shall find thine advantage and whereby thou shalt rise to high rank with the kings of the Jinn and rule them, even as thou rulest mankind; [and to
that end I would have thee come with me and be present at the festival of my son's circumcision; (196)] for that the Jinn are agreed upon the
manifestation of thine affair.' And she answered, 'In the name of God.'.The woman who used to act as decoy for them once caught them a woman
from a bride-feast, under pretence that she had a wedding toward in her own house, and appointed her for a day, whereon she should come to her.
When the appointed day arrived, the woman presented herself and the other carried her into the house by a door, avouching that it was a privy door.
When she entered [the saloon], she saw men and champions (131) [and knew that she had fallen into a trap]; so she looked at them and said,
"Harkye, lads! (132) I am a woman and there is no glory in my slaughter, nor have ye any feud of blood-revenge against me, wherefore ye should
pursue me; and that which is upon me of [trinkets and apparel] ye are free to take." Quoth they, "We fear thy denunciation." But she answered,
saying, "I will abide with you, neither coming in nor going out." And they said, "We grant thee thy life.".?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND
OUR LORD JESUS..? ? ? ? ? a. The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.? ? ? ? ? If slaves thou fain wouldst have by thousands every day Or, kneeling at
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thy feet, see kings of mickle might,.6. Story of the Hunchback xxv.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.One of the host am I of lovers sad
and sere, ii. 252..Foul-favoured Man and his Fair Wife, The, ii. 61..? ? ? ? ? Haste not to that thou dost desire, for haste is still unblest; Be merciful
to men, as thou on mercy reckonest;.Death, The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his, i. 291..There was once in a city of Khorassan a family of
affluence and distinction, and the townsfolk used to envy them for that which God had vouchsafed them. As time went on, their fortune ceased
from them and they passed away, till there remained of them but one old woman. When she grew feeble and decrepit, the townsfolk succoured her
not with aught, but put her forth of the city, saying, 'This old woman shall not harbour with us, for that we do her kindness and she requiteth us with
evil.' So she took shelter in a ruined place and strangers used to bestow alms upon her, and on this wise she abode a while of time..Rail not at the
vicissitudes of Fate, ii. 219..The king marvelled at this and at his dealing and contrivance and invested him with [the control of] all his affairs and
of his kingdom and the land abode [under his governance] and he said to him, 'Take and people.' (244) One day, the tither went out and saw an old
man, a woodcutter, and with him wood; so he said to him, 'Pay a dirhem tithe for thy load.' Quoth the old man, 'Behold, thou killest me and killest
my family.' 'What [meanest thou]?' said the tither. 'Who killeth the folk?' And the other answered, 'If thou suffer me enter the city, I shall sell the
wood there for three dirhems, whereof I will give thee one and buy with the other two what will support my family; but, if thou press me for the
tithe without the city, the load will sell but for one dirhem and thou wilt take it and I shall abide without food, I and my family. Indeed, thou and I
in this circumstance are like unto David and Solomon, on whom be peace!' ['How so?' asked the tither, and the woodcutter said], 'Know that.[So he
fared on towards them] and when he drew near unto them, he knew them and they knew him; whereupon they lighted down from their horses and
saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the folk flocked to him. When he came to his father, they embraced and greeted each other a long time,
whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for the greatness of that which betided them of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade the folk mount; so
they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad on the most magnificent wise and in the highest worship and
glory..When El Melik ez Zahir heard Muineddin's story, he marvelled thereat Then rose another officer and said, 'O lord, bear what befell me in
bygone days..? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath the flood And my branches turn back to it there..When Aamir heard his lord's verses, he knew
that he was a slave of love [and that she of whom he was enamoured abode] in Baghdad. Then they fared on night and day, traversing plains and
stony wastes, till they came in sight of Baghdad and lighted down in its suburbs (66) and lay the night there. When they arose in the morning, they
removed to the bank of the Tigris and there they encamped and sojourned three days..Patience, Of the Advantages of, i. 89..The Twenty-Sixth
Night of the Month..There came one day an old woman [to the stuff-market], with a casket of precious workmanship, containing trinkets, and she
was accompanied by a damsel great with child. The old woman sat down at the shop of a draper and giving him to know that the damsel was with
child by the prefect of police of the city, took of him, on credit, stuffs to the value of a thousand dinars and deposited with him the casket as
security. [She opened the casket and] showed him that which was therein; and he found it full of trinkets [apparently] of price; [so he trusted her
with the goods] and she took leave of him and carrying the stuffs to the damsel, who was with her, [went her way]. Then the old woman was absent
from him a great while, and when her absence was prolonged, the draper despaired of her; so he went up to the prefect's house and enquired of the
woman of his household, [who had taken his stuffs on credit;] but could get no tidings of her nor lit on aught of her trace..The two girls let me
down from fourscore fathoms' height, i. 49..When the king heard these tidings of Aamir, he sent for him and let bring him before him; and when he
entered his presence, he kissed the earth and saluted and showed forth his breeding and greeted him with the goodliest of compliments. The king
bade him raise his head and questioned him of his lord El Abbas; whereupon he acquainted him with his tidings and told him that which had
betided him with King Zuheir and of the army that was become at his commandment and of the spoil that he had gotten. Moreover, he gave him to
know that El Abbas was coming on the morrow, and with him more than fifty thousand cavaliers, obedient to his commandment. When the king
heard his speech, he bade decorate Baghdad and commanded [the inhabitants] to equip themselves with the richest of their apparel, in honour of the
coming of El Abbas. Moreover, he sent to give King El Aziz the glad tidings of his son's return and acquainted him with that which he had heard
from the prince's servant..? ? ? ? ? j. The Unjust King and the Tither dcccxcix.Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of
whom had read books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions,
(160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the
king and his despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most
High that He would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister
and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to
him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me,
'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take
leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with
exceeding favour and abounding recompense in the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy
desire.'.The queen drank off her cup and bestowed on Tuhfeh a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with red rubies, worth twenty thousand dinars, and a
tray wherein were ten thousand dinars..King and his Chamberlain's Wife, The, ii. 53..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and around Baghdad the horsemen shalt behold,
Like clouds that wall the world, full many a doughty knight,.? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I betwixt
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friends, young and old..Thereupon the king went in to his mother and questioned her of his father, and she told him that me king her husband was
weak; (211) 'wherefore,' quoth she, 'I feared for the kingdom, lest it pass away, after his death; so I took to my bed a young man, a baker, and
conceived by him [and bore a son]; and the kingship came into the hand of my son, to wit, thyself.' So the king returned to the old man and said to
him, 'I am indeed the son of a baker; so do thou expound to me the means whereby thou knewest me for this.' Quoth the other, 'I knew that, hadst
thou been a king's son, thou wouldst have given largesse of things of price, such as rubies [and the like]; and wert thou the son of a Cadi, thou hadst
given largesse of a dirhem or two dirhems, and wert thou the son of a merchant, thou hadst given wealth galore. But I saw that thou guerdonest me
not but with cakes of bread [and other victual], wherefore I knew that thou wast the son of a baker.' Quoth the king, 'Thou hast hit the mark.' And
he gave him wealth galore and advanced him to high estate.".? ? ? ? ? O my God! Who is stronger than Thou in resource? The Subtle, Thou
knowest my plight and my pain..Then he looked at her and seeing her eyes fixed on the young Damascene, for that in very deed he had ravished her
with his beauty and grace, went up to the latter and said to him, "O my lord, art thou a looker-on or a buyer? Tell me." Quoth Noureddin, "I am
both looker-on and buyer. Wilt thou sell me yonder slave-girl for sixteen hundred dinars?" And he pulled out the purse of gold. So the dealer
returned, dancing and clapping his hands and saying, "So be it, so be it, or not [at all]!" Then he came to the damsel and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, shall I sell thee to yonder young Damascene for sixteen hundred dinars?" But she answered, "No," of shamefastness before her master and
the bystanders; whereupon the people of the bazaar and the slave-merchant departed, and Abou Nuwas and Ali Noureddin arose and went each his
own way, whilst the damsel returned to her master's house, full of love for the young Damascene..45. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold
cccxl.Presently, up came a horseman in quest of water, so he might water his horse. He saw the woman and she was pleasing in his sight; so he said
to her, 'Arise, mount with me and I will take thee to wife and entreat thee kindly.' Quoth she, 'Spare me, so may God spare thee! Indeed, I have a
husband.' But he drew his sword and said to her, 'An thou obey me not, I will smite thee and kill thee.' When she saw his malice, she wrote on the
ground in the sand with her finger, saying, 'O Abou Sabir, thou hast not ceased to be patient, till thy wealth is gone from thee and thy children and
[now] thy wife, who was more precious in thy sight than everything and than all thy wealth, and indeed thou abidest in thy sorrow all thy life long,
so thou mayst see what thy patience will profit thee.' Then the horseman took her, and setting her behind him, went his way..? ? ? ? ? Your water
I'll leave without drinking, for there Too many already have drunken whilere..? ? ? ? ? Love no light matter is, O folk, nor are the woe and care And
blame a little thing to brook that unto it pertain..? ? ? ? ? In every rejoicing a boon (232) midst the singers and minstrels am I;.Firouz and his Wife,
i. 209..When it was the eighth day, the viziers all assembled and took counsel together and said, "How shall we do with this youth, who baffleth us
with his much talk? Indeed, we fear lest he be saved and we fall [into perdition]. Wherefore, let us all go in to the king and unite our efforts to
overcome him, ere he appear without guilt and come forth and get the better of us." So they all went in to the king and prostrating themselves
before him, said to him, "O king, have a care lest this youth beguile thee with his sorcery and bewitch thee with his craft. If thou heardest what we
hear, thou wouldst not suffer him live, no, not one day. So pay thou no heed to his speech, for we are thy viziers, [who endeavour for] thy
continuance, and if thou hearken not to our word, to whose word wilt thou hearken? See, we are ten viziers who testify against this youth that he is
guilty and entered not the king's sleeping-chamber but with evil intent, so he might put the king to shame and outrage his honour; and if the king
slay him not, let him banish him his realm, so the tongue of the folk may desist from him.".Meanwhile, they carried the damsel into the
Commander of the Faithful and she pleased him; so he assigned her a lodging of the apartments of choice. She abode in the palace, eating not
neither drinking and ceasing not from weeping night nor day, till, one night, the Khalif sent for her to his sitting-chamber and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, be of good heart and cheerful eye, for I will make thy rank higher than [any of] the concubines and thou shall see that which shall rejoice
thee." She kissed the earth and wept; whereupon the Khalif called for her lute and bade her sing. So she improvised and sang the following verses,
in accordance with that which was in her heart:.Then he bade fetch the youth; so they brought him before him and the viziers said, "O base of
origin, out on thee! Thy term is at hand and the earth hungereth for thy body, so it may devour it." But he answered them, saying, "Death is not in
your word nor in your envy; nay, it is an ordinance written upon the forehead; wherefore, if aught be written upon my forehead, needs must it come
to pass, and neither endeavour nor thought-taking nor precaution will deliver me therefrom; [but it will surely happen] even as happened to King
Ibrahim and his son." Quoth the king, "Who was King Ibrahim and who was his son?" And the youth said, "O king,.? ? ? ? ? My heart belike shall
his infect with softness, even as me His body with disease infects, of its seductive air..Barmecides, Haroun er Reshid and the Woman of the, i.
57..When I awoke and opened my eyes, I found myself [in the open air] and the raft moored to the bank of the stream, whilst about me were folk of
the blacks of Hind. When they saw that I was awake, they came up to me, to question me; so I rose to them and saluted them. They bespoke me in a
tongue I knew not, whilst I deemed myself in a dream, and for the excess of my joy, I was like to fly and my reason refused to obey me. Then there
came to my mind the verses of the poet and I recited, saying:.? ? ? ? ? Camphor itself to me doth testify And in my presence owns me white as
snow..107. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman ccccxxiii.115. The Malice of Women dcccclxxix.?STORY OF THE UNJUST KING
AND THE TITHER..Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till
the end of the day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their
occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance
upon him and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women
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smiting [on instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the
Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the
richest meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy
name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third,
"What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had
made the round of them all], when he rose from that place and removed to the wine-chamber..When Er Reshid came to the throne, he invested
Jaafer ben Yehya ben Khalid el Bermeki (156) with the vizierate. Now Jaafer was eminently distinguished for generosity and munificence, and the
stories of him to this effect are renowned and are written in the books. None of the viziers attained to the rank and favour which he enjoyed with Er
Reshid, who was wont to call him brother (157) and used to carry him with him into his house. The period of his vizierate was nineteen years,
(158) and Yehya one day said to his son Jaafer, "O my son, what time thy reed trembleth, water it with kindness." (159) Opinions differ concerning
the reason of Jaafer's slaughter, but the better is as follows. Er Reshid could not brook to be parted from Jaafer nor from his [own] sister Abbaseh,
daughter of El Mehdi, a single hour, and she was the loveliest woman of her time; so he said to Jaafer, "I will marry thee to her, that it may be
lawful to thee to look upon her, but thou shalt not touch her." [Accordingly, they were married] and they used both to be present in Er Reshid's
sitting chamber. Now the Khalif would rise bytimes [and go forth] from the chamber, and they being both young and filled with wine, Jaafer would
rise to her and swive her. She conceived by him and bore a handsome boy and fearing Er Reshid, despatched the newborn child by one of her
confidants to Mecca the Holy, may God the Most High advance it in honour and increase it in venerance and nobility and magnification! The affair
abode concealed till there befell despite between Abbaseh and one of her slave-girls, whereupon the latter discovered the affair of the child to Er
Reshid and acquainted him with its abiding-place. So, when the Khalif made the pilgrimage, he despatched one who brought him the boy and
found the affair true, wherefore he caused befall the Barmecides that which befell. (160).26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.So they
ate and Tuhfeh looked at the two kings, who had not changed their favour and said to Kemeriyeh, 'O my lady, what is yonder wild beast and that
other like unto him? By Allah, mine eye brooketh not the sight of them.' Kemeriyeh laughed and answered, 'O my sister, that is my father Es
Shisban and the other is Meimoun the Sworder; and of the pride of their souls and their arrogance, they consented not to change their [natural]
fashion. Indeed, all whom thou seest here are, by nature, like unto them in fashion; but, on thine account, they have changed their favour, for fear
lest thou be disquieted and for the comforting of thy mind, so thou mightest make friends with them and be at thine ease.' 'O my lady,' quoth
Tuhfeh, 'indeed I cannot look at them. How frightful is yonder Meimoun, with his [one] eye! Mine eye cannot brook the sight of him, and indeed I
am fearful of him.' Kemeriyeh laughed at her speech, and Tuhfeh said, 'By Allah, O my lady, I cannot fill my eye with them!' (200) Then said her
father Es Shisban to her, 'What is this laughing?' So she bespoke him in a tongue none understood but they [two] and acquainted him with that
which Tuhfeh had said; whereat he laughed a prodigious laugh, as it were the pealing thunder..82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.? ? ?
? ? Kohl (159) in its native country, too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown upon the ways, it lies unvalued quite;.? ? ? ? ? Sandhill (132)
and down (133) betwixt there blooms a yellow willow-flower, (134) Pomegranate-blossoms (135) and for fruits pomegranates (136) that doth
bear..Meanwhile, the Lady Zubeideh, the wife of the Commander of the Faithful, made a banquet in her palace and assembled her slave-girls. As
for Sitt el Milah, she came, weeping-eyed and mournful-hearted, and those who were present blamed her for this, whereupon she recited the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.? ? ? ? ? So eat what I offer in surety and be The Lord of all things
with thanks- giving repaid!.Presently, the mother of the two boys, finding that they tarried from her, went searching for them, till she came to the
ship and fell to saying, 'Who hath seen two boys of mine? Their fashion is thus and thus and their age thus and thus.' When they heard her words,
they said, 'This is the description of the two boys who were drowned in the sea but now.' Their mother heard and fell to calling on them and saying,
'Alas, my anguish for your loss, O my sons! Where was the eye of your father this day, that it might have seen you?' Then one of the crew
questioned her, saying, 'Whose wife art thou?' And she answered, 'I am the wife of such an one the merchant. I was on my way to him, and there
hath befallen me this calamity.' When the merchant heard her speech, he knew her and rising to his feet, rent his clothes and buffeted his head and
said to his wife, 'By Allah, I have destroyed my children with mine own hand! This is the end of whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs.' Then he
fell a-wailing and weeping over them, he and his wife, and he said, 'By Allah, I shall have no ease of my life, till I light upon news of them!' And
he betook himself to going round about the sea, in quest of them, but found them not..Now the singer had entered and the druggist's wife said to
him, 'Arise, enter this chest.' So he entered it and she shut the lid on him and opened to her husband, who came in, in a state of bewilderment, and
searched the house, but found none and overlooked the chest. So he said in himself, 'The house [of which the singer spoke] is one which resembleth
my house and the woman is one who resembles my wife,' and returned to his shop; whereupon the singer came forth of the chest and falling upon
the druggist's wife, did his occasion and paid her her due and weighed down the scale for her. (196) Then they ate and drank and kissed and
clipped, and on this wise they abode till the evening, when she gave him money, for that she found his weaving good, (197) and made him promise
to come to her on the morrow..? ? ? ? ? f. The Lady and her Two Lovers dlxxxi.Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him on the
couch, brought him meat and wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them up in a
handkerchief, said to him, "O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even
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as I." So he arose in haste and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to her
clothes [and jewels] and taking them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of
my victual]; so now arise and depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir
went out from her, without having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.Then El
Abbas took leave of the king and went away to his own house. Now it befell that he passed under the palace of Mariyeh the king's daughter, and
she was sitting at a window. He chanced to look round and his eyes met those of the princess, whereupon his wit departed and he was like to swoon
away, whilst his colour changed and he said, "Verily, we are God's and to Him we return!" But he feared for himself lest estrangement betide him;
so he concealed his secret and discovered not his case to any of the creatures of God the Most High. When he reached his house, his servant Aamir
said to him, "O my lord, I seek refuge for thee with God from change of colour! Hath there betided thee a pain from God the Most High or hath
aught of vexation befallen thee? Verily, sickness hath an end and patience doth away vexation." But the prince returned him no answer. Then he
brought out inkhorn [and pen] and paper and wrote the following verses:.16. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter Rose- in-bud cccxli.Weaver
who became a Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The ii. 21..The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his
father brought him those riches and his wealth waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left
not the presence of the Commander of the Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live
the most delightsome of lives, he and she and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to
the mercy of God the Most High. After awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them
expiations and nativities. (45) Then his children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while
his wealth waxed and his case flourished. He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his
slave-girl Sitt el Milah, and they abode, he and they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the
Sunderer of Companies; and extolled be the perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..So the
old man put his head forth of the window and called the youth, who came to him from the mosque and sought leave [to enter]. The Muezzin bade
him enter, and when he came in to the damsel, he knew her and she knew him; whereupon he turned back in bewilderment and would have fled;
but she sprang up to him and seized him, and they embraced and wept together, till they fell down on the ground in a swoon. When the old man
saw them in this plight, he feared for himself and fled forth, seeing not the way for drunkenness. His neighbour the Jew met him and said to him,
"How comes it that I see thee confounded?" "How should I not be confounded," answered the old man, "seeing that the damsel who is with me is
fallen in love with the servant of the mosque and they have embraced and fallen down in a swoon? Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of
this and be wroth with me; so tell me thou what is to be done in this wherewith I am afflicted of the affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the
nonce, take this casting-bottle of rose-water and go forth-right and sprinkle them therewith. If they be aswoon for this their foregathering and
embracement, they will come to themselves, and if otherwise, do thou flee.".? ? ? ? ? aa. Selim and Selma dccccxxii.?OF THE USELESSNESS OF
ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE.."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great
eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends
said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and
wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and
thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon
him and got the victory over him and his trust in other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of
the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.Would
we may live together, and when we come to die, i. 47..? ? ? ? ? But the Merciful yet may incline thee to me And unite us again, in despite of our
foes!.The news came to the rest of the kings; so they [flew after him and] overtaking him, found him full of trouble and fear, with fire issuing from
his nostrils, and said to him, 'O Sheikh Aboultawaif, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'Know that Meimoun hath carried off Tuhfeh from my palace and
outraged mine honour.' When they heard this, they said, 'There is no power and no virtue but in God the Most High, the Supreme! By Allah, he
hath ventured upon a grave matter and indeed he destroyeth himself and his people!' Then the Sheikh Iblis gave not over flying till he fell in with
the tribes of the Jinn, and there gathered themselves together unto him much people, none may tell the tale of them save God the Most High. So
they came to the Fortress of Copper and the Citadel of Lead, (238) and the people of the strongholds saw the tribes of the Jinn issuing from every
steep mountain-pass and said, 'What is to do?' Then Iblis went in to King Es Shisban and acquainted him with that which had befallen, whereupon
quoth he, 'May God destroy Meimoun and his folk! He thinketh to possess Tuhfeh, and she is become queen of the Jinn! But have patience till we
contrive that which befitteth in the matter of Tuhfeh.' Quoth Iblis, 'And what befitteth it to do?' And Es Shisban said, *We will fall upon him and
slay him and his people with the sword.'.? ? ? ? ? Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and men of might, Each one a lion fierce, impetuous in the
fight,.When the king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with him, so I may get of
him the story of the rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..86. Omar ben el Khettab and the Young Bedouin
cccxcv.Suleiman Shah and his Sons, Story of King, i. 150..Unto me the whole world's gladness is thy nearness and thy sight, iii. 15..Then she
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discovered to him a part of her bosom, and when he saw her breasts, his reason took flight from his head and he said to her, "Cover it up, so may
God have thee in His safeguard!" Quoth she, "Is it fair of any one to missay of my charms?" And he answered, "How shall any missay of thy
charms, and thou the sun of loveliness?" Then said she, "Hath any the right to say of me that I am lophanded? "And tucking up her sleeves, showed
him forearms, as they were crystal; after which she unveiled to him a face, as it were a full moon breaking forth on its fourteenth night, and said to
him, "Is it lawful for any to missay of me [and avouch] that my face is pitted with smallpox or that I am one-eyed or crop-eared?" And he answered
her, saying, "O my lady, what is it moveth thee to discover unto me that lovely face and those fair members, [of wont so jealously] veiled and
guarded? Tell me the truth of the matter, may I be thy ransom!" And he recited the following verses:
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